

Minutes of the Board of Water/Sewer Commissioners
Wednesday, December 16, 2020
 4:00pm Zoom Meeting
Present Commissioners: John Tomasz, Roger Jones, Sandy Friede
Staff: 

Director, Anthony Furnari
Business Manager, Julie Spurr Knight

Collection Superintendent, David Shaw

Sewer Chief Operator, Chris Pratt

Water Superintendent, Thomas Cusick

Assistant Water Superintendent, Christopher Hood

Water Distribution Manager, Jonathan Carey

1. Mayor Holaday

Not in attendance.

2. Appointments/Customer Issues
Commissioner Tomasz asked if the reason all three abatement requests were denied was because they exceeded the 15 day deadline which was extended to 30 days.  Ms. Knight confirmed.    

· William Lawton, 57 Curzon Mill Road, Abatement Appeal – Did not appear.

Commissioner Tomasz made a motion to deny the abatement request.

Vote: 3 yes (Tomasz, Jones, Friede)

· Jennifer Bergeron, 17 Harding Ave stated that she was late on paying her bill and that this is an unprecedented year.  She is a school teacher and the start of the school year was rocky.  She put the bill aside and when she reached out to her pool company to get a written letter stating that the water was just to fill the pool and not sewage it took him a couple of weeks for him to get back to her with the letter.  She’s asking that the sewage be removed in full and she will pay the bill.  Ms. Knight informed the Commission that the bill date was 9/15/20 and the request was received on 11/2/20.  Commissioner Jones said given this time frame and the unusual year he is more willing to be flexible.  Commissioner Fried is in agreement with Commissioner Jones.  Commissioner Tomasz agreed with the group.  

Commissioner Tomasz made a motion to approve the abatement request.
Vote: 3 yes (Tomasz, Jones, Friede)
· Lisa Burke and Anthony Conte, 37 Annapolis Way.  Ms. Knight stated the basis of the request was a leak in a hose that was buried to water new shrubs.  There was a timer on the hose which caused the hose to split.  It was not found until a number of weeks later.  The bill date is 10/15/20 and the application was received 11/9/20.  Commissioner Jones suggested that we accept the lateness of the request.  Mr. Conte stated they usually have a $300-$400 water bill every quarter and their son got married at their house.  The hose was pulled out to get ready for the wedding and that is when they noticed the faulty hose.  They never thought about it until they got their bill which was about $1400.  A lot of that amount was for sewage and are asking for the abatement for that.  Commissioner Tomasz agreed to the abatement.  
Commissioner Tomasz made a motion to approve the abatement request.

Vote: 3 yes (Tomasz, Jones, Friede)
3. Approval of Minutes

Commissioner Jones stated that within the minutes he was referred to as “Commissioner Rogers” rather than “Commissioner Jones” and requested that it be fixed.  Minutes from 11/16/20 have been corrected to reflect change.
Commissioner Tomasz made a motion to approve the Minutes of the 11/18/20 meeting.

Vote: 3 yes (Tomasz, Jones, Friede)

4. Business Manager’s Report

· 53 Warren St. – Ongoing.  Ms. Knight is continuing to help get the residents back into their units. 
· Water Meter Software Project – The field and staff completed hardware/software training on 11/23 and 11/24.  Business Manager is currently running tests and fine tuning data fields to the system in correlation to the bill run software and writing data path for new bill run process.  The go live date is scheduled for January 1st if all goes well.  The new system is web based and data is immediately delivered from the hardware in the field to the office via cell transmission.  Ms. Knight stated that she did a complete test on the bill run in training and it went through with flying colors.  We are excited about the software.  Both new and old meters can be read.

· Data Scrubbing – The Business Manager and Office Manager are working collaboratively with data technicians from Badger Meter and third party MUNIS (accounting software) consultant to perform additional data cleaning in meter inventory.  This is the third phase of data clean up since the start of the meter software conversion project.  A fourth phase of compound meter correlation is also in process.  Each phase of this data project has tightened up accuracy of billing.   Commissioner Jones asked if this will allow the customer to see their consumption on-line.  Ms. Knight responded that this is infrastructure reading.  More for the office and field staff.  Because our meters are no longer made we are unable to read them with the current software.  That is the reason for the new software.  It allows both sets of meters to be read.
· Billing Software – This is the second project.  In the process of payment tests with the banking service providers.  This system will host payments from Visa, MasterCard, Discover, American Express, e-check, google and apple pay, IVR (payphone), email alerts, text alerts and offer a GIS reverse notification system.  The integrated platform shows historic/current consumption, account/payment information and offers sustainable water saving solutions.  The Business Manager, IT and Invoice cloud are working collaboratively to install the proper software for communication between the City and the billing system.  The office staff continues to train on the software.  Contingent on the testing and software integration completion, the Business Manager designed a marketing plan that includes a customer mailing, social media posts, website and possible media attention to the new software.  The target go live date is scheduled for February 8th which is an aggressive date and is dependent on whether all the software tests out.  This is a much larger project than the meter project and there are a lot of moving parts to it.  Once it is up and running it will be an integrated software system will allow the customers to see their bills, consumption history and GIS reverse notifications. 
· Procurement – Continuing work on a RFP for Water and Sewer Scada Controls.  
· FY 20 Liens – Newburyport and Newbury liens transfer is complete.  The delinquent amounts will appear on customer third quarter tax bills as a property lien.  The office worked closely with customers to collect lien payments prior to the transfer to tax bills.  53% of Newburyport delinquencies from FY20 were collected in the amount of $234K and 60% of Newbury delinquencies were collected in the amount of $35K.  Ms. Knight reported that there was an uptick in collections since last year.  More people are concerned about paying their bills on time.  
· Rates & Fees - The rate study proposals from Environmental Partners were included in the Commissioner’s packets.  The cost is $8,500 each for water and sewer and the Department feels that is a great price for what the department is getting in return.

· Sustainability – Working in collaboration with the Sustainability Manager and National Grid providing a full data set of all City vehicles.  Met via Zoom on November 11 to discuss the logistics of the National Grid Fleet Advisory Program.  The program aims to reduce carbon omissions.  The Business Manager continues to monitor the Solar Credit program and anticipates selling solar certificates in the August 2021 State Auction.  In addition the Water Superintendent, Sustainability Manager and the Business Manager are working with National Grid to correct a multiplier error on the Water Treatment Plant’s electricity bill.  The account should incur a sizeable credit to the utility account due to the billing error.  
· COVID – The Department of Public Service led the procurement for all city buildings on PPE.  DPS continues to exercise social distancing, proper mask wearing, hand washing and facility cleanliness.  Air cleaners were purchased and distributed to Municipal buildings. 

· Financial Health – The Water Enterprise is operating at a slight negative cash flow in the amount of $835.00 and is 52% expended as of 12/10/20.  The Sewer budget continues to operate with a positive cash flow and is currently 40% expended.  Ms. Knight shared that she added in the “Reserve Fund” line on the chart for both Water and Sewer.  The Commissioners should have seen the emails from last month regarding the Capital Debt Service.  Ms. Knight stated that she is now pulling all her numbers from the accounting data base which is more accurate.  There has been a huge uptick in collections and consumption is trending upward.  Ms. Knight communicated that there was a water main break on 12/15/20 and the construction staff is out so the cost of repair for the break can be recovered through the Cares Act.  Commissioner Tomasz asked if because of the absences the repairs are going through Granese.   Ms. Knight responded that the department is able to back fill labor with the Cares Act because the water department staff is out with COVID.
Commissioner Tomasz made a motion to accept the Business Manager’s report.
Vote: 3 yes (Tomasz, Jones, Friede)

5. DPS Operations Reports
David Shaw noted the following on the Sewer Collection Report;
Lift station/SLM maintenance/Miscellaneous:

· November flushing 6826 LF has been cleaned.

· Lift stations have been prepped for winter.

· Wet wells have been cleaned.

· Daily inspection of lift stations ongoing.

Plum Island Maintenance:

· Air Vac was in last week with the crew on the Plum Island and 100 new towers have been installed and are on-line and currently all are working.  Hopefully the remaining 530 done can get done towards the summer.
Chris Pratt noted the following on the Wastewater Treatment Facility Report;
Operations:

· Plant Flow monthly Avg:  1.424 MGD
· Plant ran very well as can be seen from the TSS and BOD which are a little low.
· No odor complaints.
· Replacement of DO probe.

· Maintaining aeration system.

· Sampling is now at the end of October and is reduced slightly after the seasonal limits.

· Getting plant ready for winter.

· Installed a new effluent pump for contact chambers.  There was a cross connection between the septage tank and the chlorine contact chamber.  In the process of separating to prevent any potential cross contamination.  Did not have to buy a pump.  Had one on site.

· Worked with Enl X, our demand response company.  National Grid has a new hybrid program for demand response which is a much more lucrative share.  We were able to negotiate up the percentage that we would get from 60% to 70% share.  We are hooked into them and ISO New England with demand response and currently we get potential credits of $20,000-$30,000 a year.  With the new program for the next summer season (June through the end of September) we stand to get an additional credit of $40,000.  There are expenses that go along with that but the $40,000 would be net after labor, fuel, etc.  
Jonathan Carey noted the following on the Water Construction Division report;

· Continuation of work on well survey and private well policy with BOH.  Waiting for them to get back to me.
· Clean up data of UAW for ASR.
· Assisted Water Treatment Plant with backhoe.

· Rebuilt trailer for excavator.

· Truck #95 is out for vehicle repair.

· Homeowner leaks on their side and assisted with water shut off and tracing.

· Marquand Ave was the last leak on Carl Sopper’s survey that was repaired and paved.
· Flow tests and meter appointments.

· Installed hydrant flags before winter hits.  

· Hydrant maintenance.

· Hydrant replacement at Bromfield and Water Streets.

· Surveyed flow restrictive areas with Carl Sopper – no new findings.  Next step is a camera.

· Working on repair curb boxes on Merrimac St sidewalk project.

· Maintenance and repair on equipment.

· Assist Highway with Annual Christmas tree collection.

· In the last two days we had a water main break on Low Street which was repaired by Granese.  Had a service break today on Plum Island which Chris Hood was tracking some water that was uncharacteristic for after hours.  Hopefully over the next couple of days that trend will go down.  

Tom Cusick noted the following on the Water Treatment Plant Facilities Report;
Reservoirs/GW sources:   

· Reservoirs are filling up due to all the precipitation.  They are at 89%.    
· Drought level was at a Level 1 at time of writing report.  Just got word today that there is no drought advisory.  
· Working with engineering regarding tributary sampling and expanding on that effort.  We are starting to see activity around the Indian Hill Reservoir that negatively affecting the water quality.  The commission received a report from DK Water Resource Consulting with good information for when we start talking about the conditions of the reservoirs and the impacts that the nutrient loading is doing.  At some point we should start talking about a public information meeting geared toward the board members and decision makers.
· Indian Hill valve house looks really good.  The fence posts are set and the fencing will be going in.

· Received a quote from Barry Miller to discontinue the irrigation well at the Evergreen Project.   He stated he had a meeting with the Mayor, the Planning Board and the developer last week.  There are still ongoing negotiations on discontinuing that well.  Looking to get that done so they won’t be pulling from that aquafer.   
· Discovered that one of the monitoring wells is erratic in the readings.   It may be plugged and looking into freeing it up.  

WTP Operations:

· Started 1st quarter sampling for PFAS in sludge residuals.
· New MCL set by DEP for PFAS 6.  Massachusetts has taken the lead similar to California and they have gone above and beyond the 70 parts per trillion health advisory that EPA has set.  They are going to 20 parts per trillion.  By doing this it mandates us to retest for PFAS.  This was done a few years ago in the UCMR3 testing.  This is another effort because they’ve adjusted the levels.  I did sign up for some pre-testing as part of pilot study that DEP is putting together.  I’m assuming we will start that within the next month or so.  That could trigger some conversation on where we might stand going forward.  DEP called and asked that I specifically inform the board that this testing is fact finding.  Commissioner Jones asked what the testing levels were in the past.  Mr. Cusick responded that because they weren’t testing so low in the past we were fine because the level was at 70 parts per trillion.  Now that it’s at 20 it’s a different ballgame.  It is a bit concerning that we don’t have any treatment in place if we start seeing some levels come in within that new MCL.  If we find that we are above we probably want to start testing the sources themselves.  It’s usually related to ground water and not so much surface water.  That is in our favor.  We don’t have a lot of industry.  I don’t see a lot of environmental impacts that could happen but they are finding with the incinerator plants that have crossed over in other communities.  The only way to deal with it is TAC or some sort of carbon to take it out.  Otherwise you would have to start turning off specific sources based on additional testing data that would lead you towards one source more than the other.  Commissioner Friede asked if we test high does it become public knowledge immediately.  Mr. Cusick responded that it depends.  MCL is 20 we would have to do additional sampling and if that additional sampling came back positive then we would have to do a public notice.   Sampling is tricky and involved.  You have to have a blank sample which is open to the atmosphere where you’re taking the sample.  Because we are in parts per trillion you could have some effects of what’s going on in ambient conditions within the room where you are taking the sample.   Commissioner Jones asked if there was a lot of expense in connection with this sampling.  Mr. Cusick said there is an expense.  He will have to adjust the budget going into next year.  That is why we took advantage of the free sampling.  It will count towards our one quarter.  Water testing costs will go up just because there are more tests that need to be taken.
· Getting ready for the high demand season.
· Dave Zink came up with the construction crew to work on some of the long runs of chemical feed additions that go down to the finish water station.  

· Sludge handling on going.

· Worked on equalization pump.

Off Site Operations/Water Storage Tanks

· Performed 4th quarter sampling for THM’s + HAA5’s OEL Response submitted to DEP. Commissioner’s received report.  THM’s that were elevated during the summer can be tied to COVID 19 having an effect on the flushing schedule and the algae bloom does contribute to some issues.  
· Continue to increase testing in house which is saving some money.  Keeping monthly tabs on the THM’s.  Quantifying that over a year and we have added additional sites.  
· Monthly tank inspections.

· Water Safety Services performed backflow inspections. 
· Generators have been serviced.  There are a couple of maintenance items that need to be done.
Commissioner Tomasz made a motion to accept the DPS Operation Reports as presented. 
Vote: 3 yes (Tomasz, Jones, Friede)

6. Old/New Business

· None.  

7. Warrant Signing

Commissioner Tomasz made a motion to accept 11 warrants as presented.

Vote: 3 yes (Tomasz, Jones, Friede)

8. Next Meeting
Next meeting scheduled for Wednesday, January 20, 2021 at 4:00 pm.
9. Adjournment
Commissioner Tomasz made a motion to adjourn the meeting.
Vote: 3 yes (Tomasz, Jones, Friede)

Respectfully Submitted By: Karen Bush
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